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Chapter 7 

RESEARCH PROMOTION AND DEVELOPMENT 

The regional research programme aims at strengthening the 
national research capability, promoting and coordinating 
research on regional priority problems related to social and 
economic development, and in promoting research designed to 
facilitate the rapid application of existing and emerging 
scientific knowledge. Towards this end, the Regional Office 
obtains expert advice on policy and direction of research from 
the South-East Asia Advisory Committee on Health Research 
(SEA/ACHR), and technical advice from its sub-committees and 
scientific working groups. Biennial meetings of the Directors 
of Medical Research Councils or Analogous Bodies and Concerned 
Research Foci in the Relevant Ministries (MRCs) are important 
for obtaining the views of the countries on the implementation 
of the regional research programme and for mobilizing support. 

The sixth meeting of MRCs was held in Pyongyang, DPR Korea, 
from 24 to 31 October 1988 and was attended by representatives 
from DPR Korea, India, Indonesia, Mongolia, Nepal, Sri Lanka 
and Thailand. A series of recommendations were made urging the 
MRCs to (1) further promote and coordinate the activities of 
the special and global programmes of WHO in the countries, (2) 
encourage the pursuit of health research in the universities 
which is relevant to the health needs of the countries, ( 3 )  
promote and support the development of information technology 
for research, and (4) promote and coordinate research on 
accident prevention. The meeting suggested a review of the 
recommendations made at the previous meetings and the follow-up 
action taken by them and by WHO. These decisions reflect the 



pivotal role that MRCa play in the area of research in the 
countries of the Region; they also underline the importance of 
these meetings organized by WHO for mobilizing national support 
for WHO'S country and intercountry research Dronrammes. which . - 
are aimed at supporting national -and regional strategies for 
HFA12000. 

The fifteenth session of the SEAIACHR was held in Jakarta, 
Indonesia, from 6 to 12 June 1989. It reviewed the progress of 
the regional research programme, and specifically the progress 
made in the development of dengue vaccine, and further research 
on viral hepatitis. The other subjects discussed related to 
research in accident prevention and nursing. The recommendations 
made by the Committee on these subjects provide the direction 
and scope for research that should be promoted and supported by 
the Regional Office and carried out in the countries. 

The SEAIACHR had expressed concern at the quality and relevance 
to HFA strategies of most of the clinical research being 
undertaken in the Region. As recommended by the ACHR, a study 
group on clinical research was convened in the Regional Office 
in May 1989 which addressed the issues and proposed the 
strategies that the Regional Office and the countries should 
follow to improve the situation. 

A notable event during the year was the meeting, for the first 
time, of the heads of WHO collaborating centres, held in the 
Regional Office, New Delhi, in April 1989. Sixty-one of the 
sixty-two WHO collaborating centres in the Region were 
represented at the meeting. Collaborating centres are the 
earliest mechanisms established to meet the needs of WHO for 
expert advice and for carrying out its technical activities. 
The subjects covered ranged from specialized areas, such as 
streptococcal infection and immunology, to those with a broad 
public health scope, such as the development of district health 
systems for primary health care. 

The meeting considered and discussed the role of these centres 
in research and tralning, transfer of health technology, 
exchange of technical information, and reference and research 
material, and national health development. It also reviewed the 
current mechanisms for the management of the centres. The major 
thrust of the recommendations is to strengthen contacts and 
thus make the exchange of technical information, reference and 
research material between the collaborating centres within the 
countries, regionally and globally more effective. The meeting 
advocated the establishment or strengthening of functional 
networks of the centres in related fields of activity and the 



forging of stronger links between the centres and the health 
services and the health programmes of the countries. The fact 
that the heads of the centres could have direct contact with 
each other in this manner and discuss common issues was 
significant. The meeting also led to a clearer understanding 
and the renewal, by the centres and by WHO, of their respective 
commitment towards each other in this partnership for support 
of WHO programmes and national health development. 

The Regional Office continued to provide technical and financial 
support to research projects of regional priority and interest, 
which include investigator-originated projects, as well as c o p  
missioned collaborative projects in priority areas where little 
or no research is being done. In addition to research grants, 
these multicentre collaborative projects require considerable 
nurturing, in the form of technical support, organization and 
coordination by the Regional Office as well as visits by 
consultants. Nevertheless, they are an important means of 
strengthening the research capability of institutions and to 
provide direct technical support to the pertinent health 
programmes of the countries. 

The pattern of distribution of research topics proposed and 
supported remain the same as before, the majority being 
field-based and in health systems research, while a few are 
hospital-based clinical studies, with a very few being in 
experimental laboratory investigations. The increase in the 
research outputs in noncommunicable diseases has become 
discernible. 

Research on the development of dengue vaccine which has been 
supported by WHO for several years has shown good progress. A 
group of external experts, the technical staff of WHO and the 
principal investigators reviewed, in January 1989, the progress 
made and projected future developments and the time-frame of 
activities. Candidate vaccines have been developed for Dengue 
1, 2 and 4 viral strains. These have gone through preliminary 
clinical trials, while the Dengue 3 vaccine is still undergoing 
laboratory experiments for attenuation. This project has 
produced tangible products in the form of three monovalent 
vaccines which are considered ready to be patented. This is a 
noteworthy achievement, apart from according valuable 
opportunities for transfer of technology in vaccine development 
to the institution involved in the project, which is also the 
WHO Collaborating Centre for Research on Imunopathology of 
Dengue Haemorrhagic Fever and Research in the Development of 
Dengue Vaccine and for the Production of Immunological 
Reagents. 



The second line of research concerning dengue haemorrhagic 
fever which aims at improving vector control through community 
participation has started off in Indonesia and Thailand. 
Meetings of the principal investigators and the collaborating 
institutions have taken place in 1989 in Thailand and Indonesia, 
where entomological baseline data and progress made in the 
first year were reviewed, and locally applicable approaches 
for a more effective mobilization of the community were 
formulated. 

Surveillance of multiple resistance in P falci arum to 
sulfadoxine, pyrimethamine, amodiaquine, quinine e an me oquine 
is being supported in Burma, Indonesia, Nepal and Thailand in 
continuation of the regional collaborative study on drug- 
resistant malaria. The incorporation of such surveillance into 
the national malaria control programmes ia being advocated. 

The multiple collaborative epidemiology study on non-A, non-B 
hepatitis is progressing well in Burma, India, Mongolia and 
Thailand and would lead to a better understanding of the 
epidemiology of this disease which is prevalent in epidemic and 
endemic forms in the Region, with high mortality among pregnant 
women. It is envisaged that these studies would provide a 
rational basis for the formulation of more effective preventive 
measures, enabling definite identification of the causative 
viral agent and paving the way for the eventual development of 
a vaccine. 

Nutrition research is being supported in the form of individual 
research projects on vitamin A deficiency and iodine deficiency. 

The multiple collaborative study on low birthweight is in its 
third year. Periodic meetings of the principal investigators 
and frequent technical support by consultants and the Regional 
Office have enabled the project to achieve steady progress. The 
study would define better the determinants of low-birth weight 
and lead to rational preventive programmes. 

The multicentre epidemiological study of the health of the 
elderly continues in Burma, DPR Korea, Indonesia, Sri Lanka and 
Thailand. The firat meeting of the principal investigators was 
held in the Regional Office in March 1989 when the common 
protocol was reviewed and revised on the basis of initial 
experience in the countries. 

Strengthening of research capability in the countries is a 
major aim of the regional research programme. To this end, a 
number of visiting scientist grants and research training 



grants have been awarded in priority topics identified by the 
countries. The award of research grants to individuals, as well 
as to several commissioned collaborative research projects also 
contributed significantly towards improving the research 
capability of the participating institutions in the countries. 
Several countries have been approached and site visits made 
with a view to identifying institutions for strengthening 

, health systems research. 

A booklet containing updated information on the structure and 
functions of the medical research councils and analogous bodies 
in the South-East Asia Region has been published and distributed 
to pertinent research foci in the countries of the Region to 
enable the countries to compare different mechanisms for 
research promotion and coordination and promote more direct 
contacts. 

The limited resources made available from the Regional Office 
are coordinated with, and supplemented through, inputs from WHO 
Headquarters, the special programmes such as the Programme for 
Research Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction 
(HRP), the Programme for Research and Training in Tropical 
Diseases (TDR), and the Global Programme on AIDS. 


